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preamble, guideline 1 (use of terms), guideline 2 (scope of guideline), and guideline 5 

(international cooperation), and the commentaries thereto. During last year’s session, we expressed 

our concern over what we saw as the exceedingly abstract and controversial nature of this topic.  

We welcome the fact that the ILC has been able to achieve progress during this year despite these 

challenges. 

 

Concerning the text of 
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Draft guideline 2 sets out the scope of the draft guidelines in relation to the protection of the 

atmosphere. Most of all, this delegation welcomes the discussions reflecting the 2013 

understanding of the Commission. In particular, we note that the issues that are not covered by 

the present draft guidelines have been specified in paragraphs 2 and 3.  We look forward to the 

proceeding of the discussions based on the prior agreements in the 2013 understanding.   

 

My delegation recognizes the importance of international cooperation for the protection of the 

atmosphere from atmospheric pollution and atmospheric degradation. Enhancement of scientific 

knowledge and exchange of information is of particular importance. Accordingly, my delegation 

also considers draft guideline 5, with its emphasis on the importance of international cooperation, 

as the core of the whole set of draft guidelines. Having said that, my delegation is doubtful about 

the wisdom of using the expression “States have an obligation to cooperate.” Instead, the 

expression “States shall cooperate” is more frequently employed in other treaties. The commentary 

also states that the expression “as appropriate” denotes certain flexibility and latitude, but my 

delegation would like to express our concern and belief that this may rather increase the 

ambiguity of the provision.      

 

Lastly, my delegation would like to make a comment on the 2016-2020 long-term work plan 

described in paragraph 79 of the Special Rapporteur’s second report. My delegation considers the 

suggested future work, which aims to cover all the issues related to the topic, to be too 

comprehensive. This comprehensive plan would inevitably override the 2013 understanding of the 

Commission. My delegation also considers the plan for the fifth report, which will relate to the 

other relevant areas of law, to be too broad. Moreover, the planned sixth report on compliance 

and dispute 


